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Dear House Emergency Management, General Government, and Veterans Committee, 
 
The City Council of Tillamook urges you to pass HB 3556 to help offset the impact of tourism 
on our critical services.  As a coastal city, we have a tremendous amount of tourism and travelers 
that stay in our town and impact our services.  However, like almost all of Oregon’s coastal cities 
we have a comparatively small permanent population that bears the brunt of the cost of 
infrastructure and public safety.  The lower permanent population not only provides a limited 
property tax base, which is further strangled by Measures 5 and 50, but also keeps Tillamook’s 
portion of shared state revenues lower than is needed to address the long-term impacts of 
tourism.   
 
We, like many coastal cities, do not need as much tourism promotion at present, our City’s name 
is advertised on dairy shelves from Astoria to Boston, thanks to the amazing Tillamook Dairy 
and Creamery. However, we recognize that not all cities are fortunate enough to have a similar 
institution.  HB 3556 would recognize that difference and allow Cities to utilize their funds as 
they need rather than a one-size fits all approach that does not, in fact, fit all.  The City should be 
able to utilize its transient lodging taxes to help support the critical infrastructure that supports 
the city and the tourism industry. 
 
Transient lodging taxes are primarily on hotels, motels and short-term rentals. There are 
approximately 120 local governments that levy transient lodging tax. In 2003, the state passed a 
preemption on local transient lodging taxes that established restrictions around how local lodging 
tax dollars could be spent, requiring at least 70% of new or increased taxes to go toward tourism 
promotion and tourism-related facilities and reserving the remaining 30% for local discretionary 
spending. Under current court interpretations, existing definitions of tourism promotion and 
tourism-related facilities only leave local jurisdictions so much leeway to respond to those 
strains. Right now, communities bear the burden of maintaining and operating things that 
directly benefit tourists that are primarily funded by and for community members, like public 
safety, and community infrastructure. When you have a huge rush of tourists who come over a 
weekend and double the population for some communities, roads, trails and parks wear out a lot 
faster, water systems are strained, and public safety call volumes increase.    

HB 3556 creates additional flexibility by adding a third definition to the 70% restricted funds for 
“tourism-impacted services.” Tourism impacted services include public safety (fire, EMS, and 
police) and community infrastructure (water, wastewater, transportation, parks, trails and public 
amenities).   

We support HB 3556 because:  

• Voters support it.  A 2024 public opinion poll found that over 70% of voters support 
changing the law so that a larger portion of local TLT revenue can be used to fund vital 
city services— helping sustain and enhance tourism by addressing its impacts, rather than 
disproportionally allocating funds to traditional tourism promotion.  






